An interesting English bell in America.

Whilst researching the missing six bells by Thomas Mears at Baltimore, I corresponded with Garner Ranney, the Maryland Diocesan Archivist. Amongst other information he provided me with was details of a bell at Middleham Chapel, Lusby, Maryland, cast in England in 1699, and given by John Holdsworth of Middleham, Yorkshire. Knowing that the only major foundry in the north-east of England was that of Samuel Smith at York, I assumed that the bell would be by him. During March 2001 I was visiting Washington again, so took the opportunity to drive the 50 miles or so across to Middleham to have a close look at the bell. Thanks to the Warden, Danny Chapman, who arranged for a long ladder to be erected up to the turret, I was able to ascend up to the bell. There I was able to take some measurements of the bell and take a partial rubbing of the inscription, which reads:

(Line 1)  THE GIFT OF JOHN HOLDSWORTH TO MIDDLEHAM

(Line 2)  CHAPPELL ANNO DO J699

The diameter is 16” so the bell weighs about 1 hundredweight. The bell still has its canons (hanging loops) on its crown.

To my great surprise the bell had not been cast by Samuel Smith as I had supposed, it did not have his characteristic lettering or decorations. A careful comparison with other English bells led me to a surprising conclusion, that the bell would appear to be the work of Edward I Seller, also of York. Seller was known to have cast bells at York, but the earliest date known for a bell was 1709, though he had been trading there since 1678 when he had been elected a Freeman, i.e. could trade in the town. At that time he was described as a ‘brasier’, a maker of brass vessels. His ability to act as a bellfounder is not surprising because his half brother, William Seller was casting bells in Lincolnshire from the 1660’s to 1688. 

As one might expect, the bell has several characteristics of an inexperienced bellfounder. The inscription on the bell is below the shoulder on the waist and not between the moulding wires at the shoulder. Secondly the canons are rectangular in cross-section and not the oval section as used by most founders of the period.

Hence we have a most interesting bell, which enables us to extend the casting period of Edward I Seller by a substantial period, surviving a long way from where it was cast, but continuing to announce services each week over 300years after it was cast. There cannot be many bells in America with such a record.
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